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Summer stepped up
What a huge summer it’s been. We’ve had our biggest ever Regional Outdoors Programme (ROP) this year, with 44 events in the regional parks and forests. Once again GW Parks & Forests says a heartfelt “Thank you” to all the volunteers, clubs, businesses and councils that helped us to put together the ROP. 

The phones ran hot and many events were booked out very quickly. Just over 1000 more people came along – taking the total to 3500 for the GW organised events. Even better, the rain mostly stayed away so only four events were cancelled.
Here are just some of the great comments we had from participants:

I was totally inspired, the rangers & MIRO people were fabulous. I learned a lot.” – Giant Rata Journey

“Excellent facilities, great guide, fab brunch!” – Birds & Brunch
I learned loads & I have been tramping for years too! – Go Bush! Mountain Safety Bushcraft Course

Good involvement of local community, iwi and weaver.  – Harakeke Flax Weaving on the Coast  
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Mountain Safety Council volunteer instructs teens on river crossing techniques.
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Management Plan Roundup

East Harbour Regional Park
We have recently completed the first phase of consultation on the review of this plan.  

54 submissions were received, illustrating how people want to see the park managed.   Many submitters supported the protection of the high ecological, ‘wilderness’ and landscape values of the park.  They also wanted to see ongoing pest control and community involvement in the park. 

A range of views were expressed on tracks, mountain bike access, dog access and hunting.  Some submissions raised issues relating to land outside the park, mostly advocating the protection of ecological values on adjoining land.

The new management plan is being drafted.  Its provisions will be consistent with the Regional Parks network management plan and will reflect changes in land status within the park since 1995.  There may also be amendments in response to submissions received.  

The draft will be made available for public comment towards the middle of this year.  There will be an opportunity to present submissions to the Council and, once Council has considered all submissions, the plan will be finalised towards the end of 2006.




Hilary Aikman
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Battle Hill Farm Forest Park
The Battle Hill Management Plan Review has got off to a great start with 30 submissions received for the initial phase of consultation. Thanks to everyone who contributed their ideas.

Feedback was generally positive on the way the park is managed. A few emerging issues include the impact of Transmission Gully on the character of the park, how the forestry block will be managed and providing more recreation facilities eg farm tourism, café and adventure playground.

We will analyse the submissions and present them to Council along with the ideas gathered at the public meeting in April. Following the Council’s direction we will prepare a draft management plan which will be available for comment in the middle of this year. 

If you would like to receive information about the review please contact Eloise Page on 04 802 0327 or Eloise.page@gw.govt.nz  

Fiona Shaw

Weeding out pests
This year we’ve made great inroads into controlling pest plants through the work of three seasonal weed teams.  These teams have been concentrating on some of the larger pest plant infestations.

Megan Banks, Illona Keenan, Hamish Pilbrow and Sara Treadgold have been controlling the climbing asparagus around the Bus Barn/Kowhai Tracks at East Harbour Regional Park (EHRP).  This team has also worked on climbing asparagus, Darwin’s barberry and ivy within Belmont Regional Park and alder in Akatarawa Forest.  Between now and the end of June they will be concentrating on the “wilding” pines at EHRP and Pakuratahi Forest.
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From left: Megan Banks sprays climbing asparagus; Hamish Pilbrow controls alder

The Queen Elizabeth Park weed team of Laurence Silas and Dave Hislop has controlled a large range of weeds across the dune country between Paekakariki and Raumati South.  

Four years ago buddleia control started within the Wainuiomata Water Collection Area (WWCA).  This year the WWCA weed team of Alan Mason and Mark Lynch has finally eradicated buddleia within the catchment.
In addition to the weed teams, we also employ a number of contractors to control or eradicate an array of other pest plants across the regional parks.  For further information or pest plant reports on Parks & Forests lands please contact me on 04 526 4133. 




       


    Jaap Knegtmans
Improved MacKenzie Track ready for visitors
There’s another track upgrade to check out in East Harbour Regional Park. 

Part of the Mackenzie Track at the head of Butterfly Creek between the ridge and the valley floor had eroded through high use and a lack of previous maintenance. 

A small excavator, power barrows, tools and materials were flown to the site at the beginning of March. The team re-aligned the track so that steps are no longer required and constructed several small retaining walls to give better access, stability and maintenance. The track surfaces have been shaped at the corners and timber drains installed to allow water to run off and avoid scouring. While the track looks raw now, it will recover quickly and allow a wider range of people to visit the Butterfly Creek valley.       Gareth Cooper
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Crossing Cameron Creek 

Even though winter’s on its way, make an excuse on a fine day and escape to the Pencarrow Lakes at East Harbour Regional Park. 

Following the removal of livestock, our ranger team has been working on the tracks, creating some good circular routes covering much of this area of the park. These are complemented by extensive signage showing destinations and walking times.
In the past visitors had a limited choice of routes because of the wetland stream channels dissecting the area. The problem has been overcome with the installation of a 75m boardwalk over the Cameron Creek swamp upstream of Lake Kohangapiripiri. Built by our Eastern Sector carpentry team, the boardwalk is the longest of its type in all the regional parks. Its construction posed some interesting problems, particularly when the swamp turned out to be consistently 4m deep. 







Gareth Cooper
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Long drop no longer at Summit
For the tens of thousands of people visiting the Rimutaka Rail Trail each year there is good news for their next trip to Summit. Our GW carpenters have recently built a two-pan toilet block (shown below awaiting plumbing) that even features flush toilets. While the old toilet gave an “authentic” reminder of what life was like for the people who lived at Summit, it was inadequate for the increasing number of visitors to the area.
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While we’re talking toilets…
Spending a penny or retreating from the sun in Queen Elizabeth Park is to become more pleasant with GW to build a new toilet block and shelters in the Paekakariki entrance area. Complementing similar improvements in other parts of the park, the new facilities will be a welcome departure from the “concrete bunker” building style of the 1960s. The old toilet block and shelter there now are to be demolished.

The new facilities will be situated close to popular picnic sites. Features of the new toilet block include an outdoor shower, a disabled access toilet and drinking fountains for visitors and their dogs.
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There is some flexibility over the number of new shelters we build, their location and facilities provided eg power, benches. If you would like to comment, please contact Park Ranger Nikki La Monica on04 292 8625 or email nikki.lamonica@gw.govt.nz by 30 June 2006.
New Belmont Regional Park brochure

We hope you enjoy reading the new Belmont Regional Park (BRP) brochure enclosed with this newsletter. Please feel free to pass this on to friends and family or ask us for more if you would like them.

Of course in such a large area such as BRP, there are many more walks and rides than those shown in the brochure. We’ve included a number on our website so check that out (under Information and Services) if you would like some other options.

Park visitors say…
Visitors to Belmont Regional Park may have noticed a small team of people at various entrances to the park over the summer. These people were implementing part of our “Visitor Monitoring Framework”, a package of research tools that will help us learn more about park visitors, what they like about the parks, would like to see improved, benefits they get from visiting and the most popular activities in the parks.
The team was also counting visits to the respective entrances so that we could identify which were the most popular and more reliably estimate total visits. This is an inexact science but one at which we need to keep working to help manage our planning and work programmes.

So what draws people to Belmont? If they could “wave a magic wand” what changes should be made? And which are the most popular entrances?
Belmont’s main attraction is its easy access – both to suburban residents and highway traffic. Many people cite its tracks and that visiting the park has become a habit for them. Half the visitors in our survey visit BRP at least once a week. Many people are very happy with the park and would change nothing about it. Others mentioned improvements to the tracks, more native bush and better parking at Cornish Street.
So does all that give you a clue about the most popular entrances? Yes they are (in order) Oakleigh Street, Cornish Street, Dry Creek and Stratton Street.

Catching crooks at Dry Creek
Dry Creek’s easy access to SH2 has proved both a blessing and a problem over recent months. Even though the recent landscaping work has improved vehicle visibility, there have still been several car break-ins over the summer.

Ranger Chris Wootton has recently installed a security camera at the park entrance. “Hopefully this camera system will deter that behaviour and help make the area more secure for genuine park users.  If you have any problems or hear of any incidents at that entrance please contact me”, says Chris.
Corporate groups released on wetlands

Over the last few months we have been mightily impressed with the efforts of various corporate groups in Queen Elizabeth Park.

Around 90 people from ACC and ERMA were releasing, potting up and even mulching a large wet pile of bark. Later in April staff from Lucent Technology planted more “pioneer” species in the “Marines” wetland near MacKay’s Crossing. 
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ACC staff thought potting up was a very cool option
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The ERMA team deals to weeds in the ephemeral wetland

Everyone really enjoyed themselves and felt their escape from the office had been very worthwhile. They also liked being able to come back later and check on how “their” plants were doing.

We have a lot of planting to do over the winter and welcome any enquiries from corporate groups. Just phone us on 04 802 0327 or email parks@gw.govt.nz

Winter planting in the parks

Get into “extreme gardening” at our parks planting days! Unless shown otherwise, all these events run from 9.30am until noon. Wear strong shoes and bring warm clothes, rain jacket and hat, and gloves and a spade if you have them. And please join us for a cup of something hot afterwards.
Sat 3 June – Wainui Stream, Queen Elizabeth Park, Paekakariki. Meet at the Tilley Rd entrance.

Wed 7 June – Arbor Day, Battle Hill, Paekakariki Hill Road, Pauatahanui

Fri 9 June –Arbor Day, MacKays Crossing entrance, Queen Elizabeth Park, 10.30am – 12.30pm

Sat 24 June – Spinifex planting, Queen Elizabeth Park. Meet at the Raumati South entrance

Sat 8 July – Whareroa Stream planting, Queen Elizabeth Park. Meet at the northern end of the Whareroa Beach carpark.

Sat 22 July - Spinifex planting, Queen Elizabeth Park. Meet at the Paekakariki Surf Club.

Sun 23 July – “Creating habitat” planting day, Battle Hill, Paekakariki Hill Road, Pauatahanui

Sat 5 Aug - Whareroa Stream planting, Queen Elizabeth Park. Meet at the northern end of the Whareroa Beach carpark.

Sat 26 Aug – Remnant bush planting, Queen Elizabeth Park. Meet at the ranger’s office or follow the signs from the MacKays Crossing entrance.

The Friends of Maara Roa will be planting in Belmont Regional Park’s Cannons Creek revegetation area in on the following days. 13 & 27 May; 24 June; 8 & 22 July. Meet at Brandon Intermediate School at 9.30am.  
Visit Events under “Get Involved” at www.gw.govt.nz for more 
information on planting days in the parks and around the region.
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Clockwise from top left:


Cr Margaret Shields and Te Ati Awa kaumätua Sam Jackson set off on the Puke Ariki/ Haywards Korokoro Traverse in Belmont Regional Park


Gael Abel talks about MIRO’s work on the Giant Rata Journey in East Harbour’s northern forest


 Battle Hill Heli-tramp participants are all smiles before their walk back down hill
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